
                    If You Need Support, Contact US!  

                Our Phones Are Still Being Answered 

                                       607-739-6357   

IMPORTANT NOTICE 

All NYS Assessments Have Been Cancelled. See the New York 

State Education Department website for COVID –19 related infor-

mation at:  http://www.nysed.gov/ 

What’s Happening at HMS 

Extended School Dismissal Through 
April 29th  

Stay tuned for any changes 
 

MS Marking Period Ends 

4/17  

Report Cards Will Be Mailed  

Need Assistance With Food  

CALL THE CHEMUNG COUNTY COVID 19 HOTLINE at 607-873-1813 

See additional food information on page 2.   

http://www.nysed.gov/




Hello Horseheads Middle School Students,  

Please cut and paste this link into your browser to see the video: https://

youtu.be/XMvOkrDBkeA 

 On March 16, 2020 school was dismissed to help prevent the spread of 

the COVID-19 virus. As of today (April 10, 2020), we have been out of school 

for 25 days and when we return on April 30th, we will have been away from 

each other for a total of 44 days. That is a long time without the normal rou-

tine of seeing your friends and all of the adults that help make your learning         

possible.  

 I am hopeful that you are making the best of the situation and choosing 

to have a good attitude, as the FISH Philosophy tells us. Being Horseheads 

Raiders, I know you we can get through anything with the right mindset.  

 As we move to our online learning, I want to encourage you to do the 

best you can. It may be difficult at times, but hang in there and give it an 

honest effort.  

 If you need support, during our time away, reach out to your teachers a 

guidance counselors, social workers, or me anytime via email. You can also 

call the main office at 739-6357. If there is no answer, leave a message and 

someone will get back to you. We are all in this together and because we are 

here to support each other, we will make it through just fine.  

Take care, be well and I hope to see you soon...and of course, Make It A Great Day, The Raider Way!  

 

https://youtu.be/XMvOkrDBkeA
https://youtu.be/XMvOkrDBkeA


The Board of Education and district are currently 

developing the proposed 2020-21 School Budget to 

be offered to voters May 19. Here is a schedule of 

public meetings regarding the proposed budget. 

All are welcome. The Multi-Media Center is locat-

ed in the south wing of Horseheads High School. 

 

 

Thursday, April 16           Budget Workshop, Multi-Media Center, 6pm 

Wednesday, April 22      Board of Education Meeting, Multi-Media Center, 6 p.m. 

Wednesday, May 5         (Tentative) Board of Education Candidates’ Forum, Multi-Media Center, 

       6 p.m. 

Thursday, May 7              Public Hearing, Multi-Media Center, 6 p.m. 

Tuesday, May 19            Budget Vote/Board of Education Election, High School South Gym, 

        7 a.m. - 9 p.m. 

 

For more information on the proposed budget, including videos and presentations from the Board of 

Education meetings above, please visit the district website at https://horseheadsdistrict.com/

Budget2020-21.cfm?school=District. Questions? Please email hcsdinfo@horseheadsdistrict.com or 

call (607) 739-5601, x4295. 

 

Horseheads 2020-21 Budget Development  

https://horseheadsdistrict.com/Budget2020-21.cfm?school=District
https://horseheadsdistrict.com/Budget2020-21.cfm?school=District
mailto:hcsdinfo@horseheadsdistrict.come


Important Message from the  School Nurse 

Notes from the Nurse 



Notes from the Nurse 



Notes from the Nurse 



The National Junior Honor Society (NJHS) led the 

school in “Spread the Word” Inclusion Day on March 4. 

NJHS members assisted students in filling out and dec-

orating pledge cards that were then put together to spell 

out “include”, “caring” and “kindness”. 

The students modeled the Fish Philosophy tenets of 

“Be There” and “Make Their Day”. 

The National Junior Honor Society Leads the Way 

on “Spread the Word” Inclusion Day 
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Shaelyn Thomas and Madison 

Kittle “Spread the Word”. 



Character Trait of the Month 

Responsibility 

Students are expected to: 

 come to school/class prepared, on time and ready 

to learn. 

 complete all homework, class work and class projects 

to the best of their ability. 

 know and understand school policies and procedures 

and accept the direction of teachers and school officials 

YEARBOOK 

SALE 
To order your 2019-2020 Middle 

School yearbook go to the follow-

ing website:  ybpay.lifetouch.com. 

Enter the Yearbook ID code 

11056520  and then follow the easy 

on- screen ordering instructions.   

The cost is $ 19.00  and all major 

credit cards are accepted.  The Mid-

dle School will not be handling any 

yearbook payments.  

If you need further information or 

details, please call 1-800-453-9764. 

All yearbooks must be ordered 

online. The deadline for ordering is 

May 1st. School Yearbooks will be 

distributed in June. 



Earth Day 2020 
Climate Change 

The Marshall Islands 

 On the Front Lines of 

  Climate Change 

Stretching for 4,900 miles in the northern Pacific Ocean, this deli-
cate string of coral atolls and islands is in danger of disappearing. The 
Marshall Islands, which number 
more than 1,100, are only a few 
feet above sea level. The high-
est point is 32 feet on 
the island of Likiep. 
Their fragile beauty is 
threatened by climate 
change. 

 

The Marshall Islands were named af-
ter British captain William Marshall in 
1788. Micronesians had inhabited the 
Marshalls for thousands of years; to 
them, the east side of the archipelago 
was called “Ratak”, which means 
‘sunrise’; the west is “Ralik’, which 
means ‘sunset’. They have been inde-
pendent since 1986. 

During WWII, the United States took 
control of the islands from Japan. 
They were then used as nuclear testing 
sites from 1946 - 1962. 
Bikini Atoll was the site of an atom 
bomb test (pictured at right).  

Flag of the Marshall Islands 

June 30, 

1946 

The United 

States drops 

an atom 

bomb on 

Bikini Atoll. 

King Tides and 

rising sea levels 

threaten to 

overcome the 

islands. 

Capped nuclear waste site on  Runit Island is in 

danger of leaking. 



Can you Reduce your Carbon Footprint? 

Food: 

⸙Reduce food waste 

⸙Buy only what you need 

⸙Eat what you buy 

Electricity: 

⸙Look into solar panels or community solar project 

⸙Look into options to switch to renewable energy from  your power company 

Transportation: 

⸙Commit to reduce your fossil fuel impact of your daily commute to work or school 

 ⸙Walk, ride your bicycle, carpool or use public transportation 

 

Work Cited: wwf.org 

The Carbon Cycle 

Stages of the Carbon Cycle 

1. Photosynthesis - The basis of the carbon cycle, in which plants 
use carbon dioxide from the air to make sugars. 
  CO2 + H2O           C6H12O6 + O2 

   (Carbon Dioxide + water, with light energy from the sun, yields glucose and oxygen) 

2. Respiration (breathing) - The process by which sugar molecules 
are broken down to release energy. Carbon dioxide and water are 
released as byproducts. 

3. Decomposition - The breakdown of substances into simpler mo-
lecular substances. Dead materials breakdown into carbon dioxide 
and water. 

4. Combustion - The process of burning a substance, such as 
wood or fossil fuels. Releases CO2 



Rachel Carson 
Mother of the Environmental Movement 

Rachel Carson was the first to sound the environmental 
alarm regarding harmful chemicals in the environment. 

Born in Springdale, Pennsylvania, in 1907, near the Alleghe-
ny River, Carson grew up with a deep appreciation of the natural 
world. She had a knack for writing too; her first article was pub-
lished in St. Nicholas magazine when she was 10 years old. 

Rachel attended the Pennsylvania College for Women (now 
Chatham University) as an English major, before switching to 
Biology. She interned at the U.S. Marine Laboratory in Woods 
Hole, MA. She completed her graduate work in biology at Johns 
Hopkins University. Upon graduation, she worked her way up 
from a part-time job at the U.S. Bureau of Fisheries to editor-in-
chief of all publications at the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. 

One book thrust her into the national spotlight and raised 
Americans’ awareness of the world around them. 
Silent Spring, published in 1962, exposed the dangers of chemi-
cals such as DDT, which wreaked havoc on the environment. This 
book alone prompted the federal government to conduct a study of 
the country’s pesticide policy, after which, DDT was banned. 

Carson died of breast cancer in 1964, at age 57. In her honor, 
the Fish & Wildlife Service named a refuge near her home in 
Maine, The Rachel Car-
son Wildlife Refuge. 

 
Source: https://
www.fws.gov/refuge/
Rachel_Carson/about/
rachelcarson.html 

Read Rachel: 
Under the Sea-Wind (1941) 

The Sea Around Us (1951) 

The Edge of the Sea (1955) 

Silent Spring (1962) 

The Sense of Wonder (1965) 

Published posthumously 

 

Read About Rachel: 
Rachel Carson: Witness for Nature 

by  Linda Lear, 1997 

Carson’s Silent Spring: A Reader’s Guide by 

Joni Seagar, 2014 

Rachel Carson: The Writer at Work by Paul 

Brooks, 1998 

Visit www.http://rachelcarson.org/books 

Once on the En-
dangered Species List, 
the Bald Eagle has 
made an amazing 
comeback. This mag-
nificent raptor, once 
thought of as a live-
stock predator, and 
was slaughtered. It’s 
habitat declined as trees were cut down. But the 
denouement came with the invention 
of  DDT. An extremely effective pesticide, DDT 
lingered in the environment and entered the food 
chain at the lowest levels. The pesticide 
accumulated in fish they ate. Once ingested, it 
caused Bald Eagles’ eggshells to thin, and chicks 
could not survive. 

Namesake Wildlife Refuge in 





The Digital Citizenship 

News is an invaluable 

tool for parents and stu-

dents alike to learn 

about and protect them-

selves on the Internet. 

Follow this link to read 

the monthly newsletters for more infor-

mation you can use to keep your family 

safe online. 

http://www.horseheadsdistrict.com/

digcitnews.cfm 

The New York State Tournament for Science 

Olympiad has been cancelled due to the Corona-

virus. 

http://www.horseheadsdistrict.com/digcitnews.cfm
http://www.horseheadsdistrict.com/digcitnews.cfm


Pesticide Application 
 

New York State Education Law Section 409-H, effective July 1, 2001, requires all public and nonpublic elementary and 
secondary schools to provide written notification to all persons in parental relation, faculty and staff, regarding the po-
tential use of pesticides periodically throughout the school year. 
 
The Horseheads School District is required to maintain a registry of persons in parental relation, faculty and staff who 
wish to receive 48-hour prior written notification of certain pesticide applications. The following pesticide applications 
are not subject to prior notification requirements:  
 A school remains unoccupied for a continuous 72 hours following an application 
 Anti-microbial products 
 Nonvolatile rodenticides in tamper resistant bait stations in areas inaccessible to children 
 Nonvolatile insecticidal baits in tamper resistant bait stations in areas inaccessible to children 
 Boric acid and di-sodium octaborate tetrahydrate 
 The application of EPA designated biopesticides 
 The application of EPA designated exempt materials under Title 40, Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Part 

152.25 
 
The use of aerosol products with a directed spray in containers of 18 fluid ounces or less when used to protect individu-
als from an imminent threat from stinging and biting insects, including venomous spiders, bees, wasps and hornets. In 
the event of an emergency application necessary to protect against an imminent threat to human health, a good-faith ef-
fort will be made to supply written notification to those on the 48-hour prior notification registry.  
 
If you would like to receive 48-hour prior notification of pesticide applications that are scheduled to occur in your 
school, please complete the attached form and return it to Tony Stager, the Horseheads School District pesticide repre-
sentative at: Horseheads School District, Facilities Services, 507 Fletcher Street, Horseheads, NY 14845. You may also 
fax this form to (607)795-2595. 
 
Please note: Four times per year via newsletter or equivalent, a written announcement concerning impending pesticide 
applications, pesticide use, “emergency” applications and any other associated pesticide use will be provided. This will 
occur at the beginning of the school year, at the end of the winter recess, the end of the spring recess and the end of the 
school year. Please feel free to contact Tony Stager at the District Safety Office at 739-5601 ext. 4270 if you have any 
questions or require further information concerning these requirements.  
 

 
 

Forty-eight Hour Pesticide Application Prior Notification Form 
 

Is email an appropriate method for notifying you of an impending pesticide application? Yes/No 
 
If not, you will receive a brief notification letter 48 hours prior to an impending pesticide application. Every effort will 

be made to ensure the notification reaches you 48 hours (or more) in advance of the pesticide application. This time may 

vary slightly due to postal conditions beyond the control of the district. 

Horseheads School District Request for Pesticide Application Notification 
 

School Building (or field)_____________________________________________ 
  

Your Name & Address _______________________________________________ 
 
 
Phone or Cell Phone ________________________________________________ 
 

Email Address ____________________________________________________ 

 

Return to the Main Office, or mail to Horseheads Middle School, 950 Sing Sing Road, Horseheads, NY 14845. 



District Dignity Act Coordinator 

The Dignity Act Coordinator (DAC) for the Horseheads Central School District is Caitlin DeFilippo, 

director of Human Resources.  If there is a complaint regarding discrimination, harassment or bullying of any student, the 

complaint should be filed with Caitlin DeFilippo, at One Raider Lane, Horseheads, NY 14845; 607-739-5601 x 4211 or at 

cdefilippo@horseheadsdistrict.com.  

Middle School Dignity Act Coordinator 

The Dignity Act Coordinator (DAC) for the Horseheads Middle School is Ron Holloway, building principal.  

If there is a complaint regarding discrimination, harassment or bullying of any student, the complaint should be filed with 

Mr. Holloway at 950 Sing Sing Rd., Horseheads, NY 14845; 739-6357 x 3640 or at rholloway@horseheadsdistrict.com. 

 

Notice 

The Horseheads Central School District offers educational programs without regard to race, color, national origin, creed, 

religion, marital status, military status, sex, sexual orientation, age, gender identity, predisposing genetic characteristic, or 

disability, and provides equal access to applicable groups under the Boy Scouts of America Equal Access Act. Inquiries re-

garding this policy may be made to Caitlin DeFilippo, Title IX/DASA Coordinator, and Co-Civil Rights Compliance Of-

ficer; Anthony Gill, Co-Civil Rights Compliance Officer; or Kelly Squires, Section 504 Coordinator, Horseheads Central 

School District, One Raider Lane, Horseheads, NY 14845, (607) 739-5601. 

 

This policy of non-discrimination includes access by students to educational programs, counseling services, course 

offerings, and activities, as well as recruitment and appointment of employees and employment pay, benefits, advancement 

and/or termination. 

Horseheads Middle School: 

Home of the Raider Way 


